EPSA COMMENTS IN RESPONSE TO 

RECOMMENDATION ON WEQ ANNUAL PLAN ITEM 2.b.ii.2

POSTBACKS AND COUNTERFLOWS

EPSA submits the following comments with respect to the Recommendation on WEQ Annual Plan Item 2.b.ii.2 with respect to postbacks and counterflows and specifically that no further action be taken with respect to counterflows.  These comments are being offered in the context of the current version of NERC standard MOD-001 on ATC (posted for comment on April 16th) of which requirement 3.2 states that the ATCID will include “a description of the manner in which the TSP will account for counterflows.”  
Comments similar to those offered by EPSA herein have been filed with NERC.  These comments are also very similar to our comments previously submitted to both NERC and NAESB with respect to the two organizations’ standards on TRM.  
Assuming that the current draft of NERC MOD-001 is ultimately approved by the NERC Board and that this recommendation from the NAESB subcommittee is adopted, the industry would have completed its work on counterflows and EPSA cannot agree that the mandate given by FERC to NERC and to NAESB has been carried out.

Paragraph 293 of Order 890, cited in the recommendation presented to the Executive Committee, includes the following language:
Xcel asks the Commission to require consistency in the determination of counterflows in the calculation of ATC. Counterflows are included in the list of assumptions that public utilities, working through NERC, are required to make consistent.(emphasis added) We believe that counterflows, if treated inconsistently, can adversely affect reliability and competition, depending on how they are accounted for. Accordingly, we reiterate that public utilities, working through NERC and NAESB, are directed to develop an approach for accounting for counterflows, in the relevant ATC standards and business practices.
Yet, if the current versions of the NERC and NAESB standards with respect to counterflows are the versions presented to the Commission, the obligations on Transmission Providers will be only to post their methodology and no progress towards consistency will have been achieved.  
These standards on counterflows are reminiscent of the previous NERC standard on ATC which was developed in response to Order 888.  It required only that Transmission Operators document their methodology for calculating ATC, much like other fill-in-the-blank standards.  Clearly in approving Order 890 and more particularly in Order 693 where they declined to approve other industry fill-in-the-blank standards, FERC has determined that such a standard is insufficient.  Yet, with respect to counterflows, the industry, through NERC and NAESB, seems prepared to submit standards to FERC that demonstrate that very little progress has been made.

For these reasons, EPSA cannot support the standard as currently drafted.
